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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed June 16, 2017.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove she

sustained a work-related injury.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission
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finds that the claimant proved she sustained a

compensable injury.  

I.  HISTORY

The claimant, now age 52, testified that she had

previously been employed with Respondent No. 1, Lonnie

Crowell Masonry, Inc. and Respondent No. 2, Ashar Farms. 

Kindle Lancaster testified that her father was the owner

of Respondent No. 1 and Respondent No. 2.  The claimant

testified that she was hired as an office worker for

Respondent No. 1 and as a barn manager for Respondent

No. 2: “I was actually paid through Ashar Farm at first. 

My duties were basically just to oversee the daily

operations of the farm....I helped with the new horses.”

Lonnie Ice testified that she had previously worked

as a horse trainer for Respondent No. 2.  Lonnie Ice

testified that the claimant “was presented to me as my

farm supervisor, as the person to talk to regarding

feeding changes, medication scheduling for the horses,

that sort of thing.”  Lonnie Ice testified that she had

trained a horse named “Rose.”  She testified, “Rose is

very much of a thoroughbred.  She’s flightly, she reacts

quickly.  If she’s frightened or if she’s startled,

she’s not mean, but she’ll run right over the top of you
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without a second thought.”  

The claimant testified that she was eventually

placed exclusively on the payroll of Respondent No. 1,

Lonnie Crowell Masonry.  The claimant testified,

however, that she also continued to work as a barn

manager for Respondent No. 2, Ashar Farms.  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  Did anything unusual happen to you on or
about February 26, 2016 while in the
employment of Lonnie Crowell Masonry?

A.  Yes, sir....I was attempting to load this
horse, Rose, that was spoke of, and before we
did that, a lot of times horses have to be
given a sedative....And as I gave the mare the
shot she just stepped forward, bolted forward,
I guess you would say, and pinned my foot to
the ground.  And my immediate reaction, of
course, was to jerk my foot back out.  

Q.  And how much would this horse have
weighed?

A.  Probably 1200 pounds.  Eleven to 1200....
I don’t know the exact, exactly how it
happened, but I was able to get my foot out
from hers, yes, in a pulling motion.  You know
what I mean?  As she stepped, it’s like
putting your hand in a fire, I just
automatically tried to pull my foot out.  

Q.  Did you report that incident to anybody in
a supervisory or managerial position?

A.  That day, yes, sir.

Q.  To whom?

A.  To Dana Tilley, who’s in the office, and
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to Kindle....

Respondent No. 2's attorney examined Kindle

Lancaster at hearing:

Q.  Now let’s go to the day that the horse
stepped on her, okay?  Tell me what happened.

A.  That, as far as her testifying getting the
horse ready to be trailered, the mare didn’t
want to get in the trailer.  We were taking
her down there and she refused.  It was a big
ordeal....We got the idea to drug the horse in
hopes that it would calm down and walk into
the trailer....She did give the horse an
injection in the neck because she was
available, it needed to be done.  She walked
into the barn to get the shot.  It didn’t
help.  The horse did like the opposite.  I
think it had an adverse effect on her.  She
ended up hitting her head and falling on the
ground.  She did act crazy, and Paula did get
stepped on.  

Q.  Okay.  What did Ms. White tell you after
she got stepped on?

A.  Well, we witnessed her getting stepped on.
I don’t remember what foot it was.  She said,
“The horse stepped on me.”  But it was
(slapping hands together) like that.  It was a
brief moment.  It wasn’t a step on and her
yanking her foot out, it was a brief, you
know, the horse was trying to keep from going
into the trailer itself, so it was a brief
moment.

Q.  Did she indicate she was injured?

A.  Not really, because after we were able to
get the horse in there she went into the
office....She did pull her boot off to look at
her foot.  I did not see any redness, I didn’t
see any swelling.  
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Q.  Now, she continued to work up until she
left I think March 25th to go to California,
is that correct?

A.  Yes.  

Robert Graham testified and described himself as a

“good friend” of the claimant.  Robert Graham testified,

“She did tell me that while she was working at Lonnie

Crowell Masonry Farm that - she told me that she got

stepped on by a horse....She told me that day as soon as

she got home from work.”  

The claimant testified on direct:

Q.  Did you ask for any medical treatment that
day?

A.  Not that day.  I didn’t realize how - I 
didn’t realize I was really hurt.  

Q.  Did you at some point become aware that
you had sustained some kind of injury to your
foot?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  And tell me how that awareness came about.

A.  I wore mud boots to work, which were very
comfortable on my feet normally.  And as the
days progressed I got to where in the evening
I noticed that it was harder to take my boot
off.  My foot, I guess, it wasn’t like an
obvious thing that just happened, but over the
course of days and weeks my foot just kept
swelling and I got to where I couldn’t wear my
boot at all, I couldn’t get it off and on.  I
was in flip flops with an Ace bandage at
work....
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Q.  If your accident occurred on or about
February 26th, how long after then did you
notice something unusual appearing about your
foot?

A.  The swelling was immediate.  I mean,
within a day my foot started to swell....I
talked to Kindle numerous times during this
time to see if I should do a workers’ comp,
cause, you know, it was work-related, and she
told me to go see my doctor.

According to the record, Christa Bartlett, PA-C saw

the claimant at Kirkland Family Medical Center on

April 19, 2016: “50 y/o female in the clinic today for

right foot pain.  Pt states that she was stepped on by a

horse but not for sure if it was this foot.  Pt states

that she has a knot that appeared on dorsal foot about 3

weeks ago.  The area is now numb and she has limited

ROM.”  Physical examination showed, “Right foot with

dorsal swelling.  No erythema, warmth, drainage.  Area

is mildly tender.  Patient with limited dorsiflexion of

foot and extension of toes....XR right foot - genu

valgum noted.  Some soft tissue swelling dorsally,

otherwise, no fracture or bony abnormality noted.” 

Christa Bartlett assessed “Pain in right foot.  On

examination - Right foot deformity.  Anxiety.  Gastro-

esophageal reflux disease.”  It was also noted at that

time, “X-ray without obvious abnormality to explain
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dorsal swelling.  She does have pretty significant genu

valgum, which she has seen podiatry for in the past. 

Encouraged compression, ice, ibuprofen.  Will refer to

podiatry as she is losing sensation and having decreased

ROM/weakness.  She requested to see Dr. Buk at Arkansas

Foot and Ankle.”    

The record indicates that the claimant treated with

Dr. Alexandra Buk at Arkansas Foot & Ankle Clinic on

May 2, 2016:

The patient relates that on February 26, 2016,
she was stepped on by a horse on the right
foot.  Since that time, she has noted
progressive pain and disability involving the
right foot and ankle.  Specifically, she has
developed pain on the side of the right ankle. 
She has developed a painful knot on the top of
the right foot and most recently she has
started developing weakness and cannot pull
her toe up.  It feels as if she has a foot
drop.  She did consult with Alan Kirkland and
Kristen, APN.  An x-ray was taken and found to
be negative.  Patient presents today for
further evaluation and treatment of these
conditions....

Range of motion of the hips, knees, ankles,
subtalar and midtarsal joints are full and
pain free with no evidence of instability
bilaterally.  Muscle strength is 5/5 in all
compartments on the left.  There is no
appreciable muscle strength in the anterior
and lateral compartments of the right leg. 
Metadductus foot type is noted bilaterally. 
Prominent bunion and hallux abducto valgus
deformity with limitation of 1st

metatarsophalangeal joint range of motion. 
Hammertoe deformity 2-5 bilaterally....
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AREA OF CHIEF COMPLAINT
There is a large subcutaneous mass at the
dorsum of the right midfoot.  Rule out
ganglion cyst.  There is significant palpable
pain at the anterolateral aspect of the right
ankle overlying the anterior talofibular
ligament consistent with Grade 1 ankle sprain. 
As noted above, there is no appreciable muscle
strength in both the anterior and lateral
compartments on the right.  

Dr. James Comerford with Arkansas Foot & Ankle

Clinic signed a slip on May 16, 2016 which indicated

that the claimant could return to light duty work on

May 17, 2016.    

Dr. Anthony C. Davis examined the claimant on

May 31, 2016:

51-year-old lady returns for follow-up.  I
haven’t seen her in just shy of 3 years....She
presents with right foot drop.  Her problems
started after she was stepped on by horse
towards the end of February.  She had a heavy
boot on however I’ll (sic) of course had her
pin (sic) down momentarily.  She is unsure if
she twisted on her knee or in her hip.  She
started developing a fatty cyst on the dorsal
surface of her foot.  This grew over time.  As
the cyst grew she developed foot drop.  Over
time the foot drop worsened to the point that
she was unable to caught (sic) her foot up at
all.  About 3 weeks ago she had an aspiration
of this cyst.  He (sic) was apparently
synovial fluid that was found with some blood. 
About 2 weeks ago she was walking down the
hallway carrying some laundry.  She felt at
(sic) crack in her foot and she is (sic)
developed bruising and swelling.  She has a
fracture in the fifth metatarsal on the right
foot.  Previous x-rays had not shown a
fracture however she has not felt like that
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foot was normal since the horse stepped on
her....

Motor Exam: weakness of right dorsiflexion and
eversion.  Inversion preserved.  Foot is
painful and bruised.  

Dr. Davis gave the following impression and plan: 

“51-year-old lady with right foot drop.  Likely peroneal

neuropathy though lumbar spine is a possibility.  She is

weakest in dorsiflexion and eversion.  If there was some

damage to the knee at the time of the accident is

plausible that this could’ve caused the peroneal

neuropathy.  Her accelerated weight loss is also another

potential cause.  Going to bring her in for nerve

conduction study as well as get her into some physical

therapy to work on her dorsiflexion.”  

The claimant received treatment visits at Coulter

Physical Therapy beginning June 2, 2016: “She reports

that a horse stepped on her foot in Jan or Feb of this

year and she developed foot drop during the next month. 

She states that she has weakness and has turned her

ankle recently.  She states that she developed a cyst on

her foot that was recently aspirated.  She reports that

in mid May she was walking and developed foot pain and

discovered that she fractured her foot.  She reports

that she has been in a boot for the last two weeks.  She
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states that she has a history of fractured leg 20 years

ago with titanium rod in place.  She reports that she

had a cyst from the right knee last year.”  

The record indicates that the claimant received 27

total visits at Coulter Physical Therapy.  Seth Coulter,

PT reported on August 24, 2016, “Paula White is

currently participating in a physical therapy program to

improve her strength, range of motion, and her ability

to walk.  She has made very good progress.  She has an

opportunity and wants to work with FEMA during a

disaster relief effort for at least two weeks.  Ms.

White still has strength gains and gait improvement

goals to achieve but she should be able to continue with

an independent strengthening and gait training program

while she is working with FEMA.  When she returns, we

will assess her status and resume her physical therapy

program if needed.”

The claimant testified on direct:

Q.  And then after you got that clearance you
actually did some work in September of 2016
and at some at later times, is that right?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Tell us about that work.  What kind of
work did you do in September of 2016?

A.  I’m a contract worker with FEMA, and when
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they have a disaster I got to - it’s called
field services or field inspections, so we
actually go to the homes that are damaged and
assess damage and report back to FEMA.  

Q.  And you did that work in September, is
that correct?

A.  I believe that’s when it started, yes.

Q.  And you also did that work in October?

A.  Or November.

The claimant agreed on cross-examination that she

worked for FEMA beginning in September 2016.  

On January 30, 2017, Christa Bartlett added the

following text to the initial April 19, 2016 medical

report at Kirkland Family Medical Center: “Right Foot

Injury:  Pt stated that she was having right foot pain

after being trampled by a horse.  She stated that it

happened so fast that she was unsure what all had been

injured.  However, patient did in fact have right foot

injury secondary to said incident.”

Seth Coulter provided a Summary Report on

February 22, 2017:

Ms. White was referred to Coulter Physical
Therapy in June 2016 due to a foot injury. 
She reported being stepped on by a horse while
at work.  She was referred due to weakness and
pain in the foot.  She demonstrated marked
weakness in the anterior tibialis muscles
causing her to have foot drop symptoms.  She
presented with minimal active dorsiflexion
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marked muscle mass loss.  

Ms. White was seen for a total of 27 visits
over the next three months.  She reported
decreased pain with her foot by July and was
walking without a boot with a regular shoe
periodically.  Her strength was improving
slowly with active movement present.  She was
regaining muscle mass in the lower leg.  She
continued to report tenderness to palpation
over her foot and ankle.  

Ms. White continued with her treatments until
August 23, 2016.  She expressed concern over
the fact that she was not covered by insurance
for therapy.  She stopped therapy before
completing her prescribed treatments due to
financial concerns.

Ms. White continued to have muscle weakness
and tenderness with the foot and ankle at the
time of discontinuing her treatment.  During
her therapy, she demonstrated good improvement
with mobility and strength.  She was cautioned
to be careful due to weakness that persisted
and to continue exercises to get her strength
back.  

Ms. White came by the clinic in January of
this year with concerns about her foot and
that she has lost her balance at times and has
fallen.  She continues to have muscle weakness
with the foot and ankle that will put her at
risk of falling and balance instabilities. 
She reports that she continues to have pain
that limits her functional activity.  

Ms. White demonstrated continued limited
functional activities due to weakness and pain
in her foot.  She could benefit from
additional strength gains with exercise but
must be careful not to increase her symptoms
while working on strength.  Without the proper
strength in her foot she will continue to have
functional limitations and balance
instabilities putting her at risk of falls. 
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A pre-hearing order was filed on March 21, 2017. 

According to the pre-hearing order, the claimant

contended that she “sustained a work-related injury on

February 28, 2016.  Claimant contends that she is

entitled to temporary partial disability benefits from

on or about May 17, 2016 until a date to be determined,

reasonable and necessary medical, and attorney fees.”

Respondent No. 1, Lonnie Crowell Masonry, Inc.,

contended that the claimant “did not sustain a

compensable injury.  The employer is a masonry business. 

They do not have horses.  The horses and farm are

operated as Ashar Farms and have a separate insurance

carrier.”  Respondent No. 2, Ashar Farms, contended that

the claimant “did not sustain a compensable injury, that

the claimant was not working for Ashar Farms at the time

of injury, and the claimant is not entitled to

benefits.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “Compensability, temporary partial disability

benefits from May 17, 2016 until a date to be

determined, reasonably necessary medical treatment, and

attorney’s fees.”

Shane Parker, a veterinarian with Parker Animal
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Clinic, provided a statement on April 6, 2017: “Please

be advised that on February 24, 2016, Paula White

brought in a horse by the name of ‘Rose’ owned by Lonnie

Crowell.  ‘Rose’ was hospitalized and released to Paula

White with after care instructions on February 26,

2016.”    

A hearing was held on April 26, 2017.  At that

time, the claimant contended that the alleged

compensable injury occurred on or about February 26,

2016.  The claimant testified on cross-examination that

she had returned to work: “I still do field inspections,

I just do them locally whenever FEMA doesn’t have me

called out.”  The claimant also testified that she

“infrequently” operated her own massage business.  In

addition, the claimant testified that she had worked as

a tax preparer beginning in January 2017.  The claimant

testified that she performed this work for approximately

eight hours daily, five days per week.     

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

June 16, 2017.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant failed to prove

she sustained a work-related injury to her right foot. 

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.   
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II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides,

in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present
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matter, “3.  The claimant is found to be an employee of

Respondent #1, Lonnie Crowell Masonry, Inc., and was in

fact performing work that was approved by her supervisor

when the horse stepped on her foot.”  Neither Respondent

No. 1 nor Respondent No. 2 appeals the administrative

law judge’s finding that a horse stepped on the

claimant’s foot while she was employed with Respondent

No. 1.  Both respondents in fact contend that the Full

Commission should affirm the administrative law judge’s

opinion.  The administrative law judge also found that

the claimant “failed to establish with sufficient

objective medical evidence that the resulting injury to

claimant’s right foot was work related.”  The Full

Commission reviews an administrative law judge’s opinion

de novo, and it is the duty of the Full Commission to

conduct its own fact-finding independent of that done by

the administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus.,

55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  

The claimant in the present matter testified that

she was employed with Respondent No. 1 and Respondent
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No. 2.  The claimant testified that, on or about

February 26, 2016, she was assisting several co-workers

with attempting to load an unruly horse onto a trailer. 

The claimant testified that she gave the horse a shot in

order to sedate the animal, but that the horse “bolted

forward” and “pinned my foot to the ground.”  The

claimant’s supervisor, Kindle Lancaster, testified that

she was present and “we witnessed her getting stepped

on.”  The Full Commission reiterates that neither

respondent appeals the administrative law judge’s

finding, “3.  The claimant is found to be an employee of

Respondent #1, Lonnie Crowell Masonry, Inc., and was in

fact performing work that was performed by her

supervisor when the horse stepped on her foot [emphasis

supplied].”  The medical evidence of record corroborates

the claimant’s contention that she sustained a right

foot injury as a result of this admitted incident. 

These corroborating medical records include the reports

of Christa Bartlett, PA-C, Dr. Buk, Dr. Davis, and

physical therapist Seth Coulter.    

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury.  The
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claimant proved that she sustained an accidental injury

causing physical harm to the body.  The claimant proved

that the injury arose out of and in the course of

employment with Respondent No. 1, that the injury

required medical services, and that the injury resulted

in disability.  The injury was caused by a specific

incident and was identifiable by time and place of

occurrence on or about February 26, 2016.  The claimant

established a compensable injury by medical evidence

supported by objective findings, which included “dorsal

swelling” in the claimant’s right foot observed by a

physician’s assistant at Kirkland Family Medical Center. 

The testimony of Robert Graham and Kindle Lancaster

regarding whether they observed an injury following the

accident are not relevant to whether or not the claimant

established a compensable injury by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  The documented

swelling in the claimant’s right foot, as reported by

the claimant’s medical providers, was related to the

February 26, 2016 compensable injury and was not the

result of a pre-existing condition, prior injury, or

nonwork-related cause.  
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B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for

the Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12

Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that the medical treatment of record following the

February 26, 2016 compensable injury was reasonably

necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2012).  Such treatment was rendered as a

result of the documented swelling and symptoms of pain

in the claimant’s right foot following the compensable

injury.  We recognize that the claimant sustained a

fracture in her right foot while walking at home on or

about May 17, 2016.  Nevertheless, Dr. Davis reported on

May 31, 2016, “She presents with right foot drop.  Her
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problems started after she was stepped on by a horse

towards the end of February....Previous x-rays had not

shown a fracture however she has not felt like that foot

was normal since the horse stepped on her.”    

If an injury is compensable, then every natural

consequence of that injury is also compensable.  Hubley

v. Best Western Governor’s Inn, 52 Ark. App. 226, 916

S.W.2d 143 (1996).  The basic test is whether there is a

causal connection between the two episodes.  Jeter v.

B.R. McGinty Mechanical, 62 Ark. App. 53, 968 S.W.2d 645

(1998).  The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that Dr. Davis’ opinion is corroborated by the evidence

and is entitled to significant evidentiary weight.  It

is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the

medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  We find that Dr. Davis’ diagnosis of

right foot drop and related symptoms was a natural

consequence of the claimant’s compensable injury.  The

claimant’s treatment on and after May 31, 2016 was not

causally related to a pre-existing condition, prior

injury, or independent intervening cause.      
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C.  Temporary Disability

Finally, for scheduled injuries the injured

employee is to receive compensation for temporary total

or temporary partial disability during the healing

period or until the employee returns to work, whichever

occurs first.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521(a)(Repl. 2012);

Wheeler Constr. Co. v. Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41

S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The healing period is that period

for healing of the injury which continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character

of the injury will permit.  Nix v. Wilson World Hotel,

46 Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994).  Whether an

employee’s healing period has ended is a question of

fact for the Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v.

Johnson, 50 Ark. App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).

In the present matter, the claimant sustained a

compensable scheduled injury on February 26, 2016.  The

claimant continued to work for Respondent No. 1

immediately after the compensable injury.  Dr. Comerford

assigned work restrictions beginning May 17, 2016.  The

record does not show that restricted work was available

with Respondent No. 1.  The claimant therefore proved

that she was entitled to temporary partial disability
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benefits beginning May 17, 2016.  However, the

claimant’s physical therapist reported on August 24,

2016 that the claimant wished to return to work with

another employer, the Federal Emergency Management

Agency (FEMA).  The claimant testified that she became a

“contract worker” with FEMA beginning on or about

September 1, 2016.  The claimant testified at the

April 26, 2017 hearing that she occasionally continued

to work for FEMA.  The claimant testified that she also

operated her own small business and worked as a tax

preparer.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

“returned to work” on or about September 1, 2016.  The

claimant therefore proved she was entitled to temporary

partial disability benefits from May 17, 2016 until

September 1, 2016.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521(a)

(Repl. 2012); Wheeler Constr. Co., supra.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant proved that the

medical treatment of record following the compensable

injury was reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant proved
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that she was entitled to temporary partial disability

benefits from May 17, 2016 until September 1, 2016.  The

claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(a)(Repl. 2012).  For prevailing on appeal, the

claimant’s attorney shall be entitled to an additional

fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant’s

employer at the time of the compensable injury,

Respondent No. 1, shall be solely liable for reasonably

necessary medical treatment and fees for legal services.

IT IS SO ORDERED.   

    
SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner


